Weekly ReCAP for January 12, 2018
_________________________________
Next CPC meeting: February 5, 1:30 pm Chesebrough Room, San Andreas Library.
__________________________________________________________________

Jan. 16 - Regular BOS meeting – agenda not available yet

Check county website for Special BOS meeting notices related to supervisor proposed ballot measures on cannabis - regulation or ban.  
Jan. 25 – Regular PC meeting- no agenda available yet

__________________________________________________________________

January 14- FOOTHILL RISING MEETING, 3 to 5 pm, at the Moke Hill Town Hall
__________________________________________________________________

Hi All,
 
Calaveras County is working with Alpine and Amador to identify road safety concerns.  If you know of a road safety issues that needs fixing, please fill out the input form at http://www.safertricountyroads.com/provide-your-input.html
 
Yours,
 
Tom Infusino
__________________________________________________________________

US eyes increased pumping from Delta

By Record news services
Posted Dec 29, 2017 / Stockton Record

   

SAN FRANCISCO — The Trump administration said Friday it will look at revving up water deliveries to farmers as part of California’s Central Valley Project, the largest federal water project in the United States, in what environmental groups called a threat to protections for struggling native salmon and other endangered species.

The U.S. Bureau of Reclamation formally served notice it would begin looking at changing the operation of the massive California water project to maximize water deliveries. Spokeswoman Erin Curtis called it the first step in what would likely be an 18-month analysis.

The water project is a network of 18 dams and reservoirs and 500 miles of canals and aqueducts that draw water from the Delta and its tributaries. The fragile estuary west of Stockton is the largest river delta on the West Coast of the Americas.

Launched in the 1930s, the water project has helped make California’s Central Valley the United States’ richest farm region. It also has contributed to driving several once-plentiful species of smelt, salmon and other native animals toward extinction, biologists and environmental groups say.

New data made available this month show that the Delta smelt, for example, have declined to yet another record-low level. Extensive surveys over the course of four months turned up just two smelt.

A decade ago, federal biologists found that water withdrawals are jeopardizing smelt and other species and put in place a set of rules determining how much water can safely be pumped south. Doug Obegi, a senior attorney for the Natural Resources Defense Council environmental group, contended in an email Friday that the new announcement represented “the latest attempt by the Trump administration to roll back protections for salmon and other endangered native fisheries ... in order to increase water supplies” for the state’s agricultural water agencies.

Curtis, the Reclamation spokeswoman, called the effort a priority for the current administration.

Cutbacks of water deliveries for the project’s customers during the recently ended five-year California drought — including cutbacks prompted by rules protecting endangered native species also struggling in the drought — helped prompt the decision to look at possibly redoing the rules for operating the water project, Curtis said.

So did new U.S. legislation last year that encouraged more big water construction projects and water deliveries for Western farmers, Curtis said.

Federal authorities will seek public comment through Feb. 1.

Record reporter Alex Breitler contributed to this report.
__________________________________________________________________

Columbia College To Fire Up New Apprenticeship Opportunities

01/04/2018 6:06 pm PST
932
Tori James, MML News Reporter



Columbia, CA – Just approved plans to blaze a new fire science career pathway from Mother Lode high schools aim to ignite interest towards serving increased related industry needs.

According to Columbia College Dean Klaus Tenbergen, the school’s Career Technical Education and Economic Development Department head, this week his office received a formal “intent to award” notification of a two-year grant totaling just under a half-million dollars from the California Community College Chancellor’s Office (CCCCO) Workforce and Development Division, which is part of the new California Apprenticeship Initiative. Aimed at broadening the range of apprenticeship and pre-apprenticeship programs for California workers, once awarded, the local monies are earmarked to fund a Mother Lode community-wide Fire Science Pre-Apprenticeship Initiative program.

A self-described product of an apprenticeship himself, Tenbergen knows firsthand about the benefits of enabling on-the-job training opportunities. Within the past three-plus years that he has served as dean, leveraging key community partnerships he spearheaded three other grant applications that have created apprenticeship paths.

An Apprenticeship Opportunities Leader
“Now we are probably the only college in the U.S. who has very unique apprenticeship and pre-apprenticeship programs in hospitality, fire science, early childhood development and automotive…to provide qualified workers for their industries,” Tenbergen enthuses.  These programs are now being implemented in partnership with major hospitality employers, Rush Creek and Evergreen lodges and Black Oak Casino and Resort; early education program providers through Amador-Tuolumne Community Action Agency (ATCCA); and local automotive industry operators.

Tenbergen says the college’s latest Fire Science program effort is a timely one, as Governor Jerry Brown recently noted, California no longer has a seasonal fire season but is now under threat year round. “It is just a way of life for us up here and what this [new program] actually does for us at the tail-end is to provide the different fire departments and fire districts with qualified people with their needs to have firefighters on hand to protect all of us,” he maintains.

CCCCO’s latest call for applications sought proposals for innovative and model outreach education programs. As Tenbergen recounts, it presented an opportunity for creating pipelines geared to raising awareness and interest among high school students and other interested parties of the college’s Fire Academy while furthering strengthening partnerships with state and local fire agencies. The fledgling program now only needs final budget approval from Gov. Brown’s office to release the funds, which he expects to come within the next several weeks.

A Longer Funnel For Future Fire Science Pros
The college is expanding its working relationships and gauging needs of local fire agencies and CAL Fire, which currently has the largest apprenticeship program in the U.S. The goal is for students — after completing Fire Academy requirements — to have clear and direct access to essential internship opportunities. Per state requirements, fire cadets must complete either 1,000 hours of unpaid or 500 hour paid internship hours before taking the necessary Fire Marshal’s tests.

Tenbergen projects that by February or so more planning meetings will get underway and that by March or April, those interested in hosting or participating in a pre-apprenticeship level workshop can call his office to get onto an email and activities list.

By early next year, hands on demonstrations  and activities using Fire Academy and other equipment will be heading out to local schools and other locations in Mariposa, Tuolumne, Calaveras and Amador counties. Along with its fire agency partners, the initiative has also garnered support from the Tuolumne County’s Economic Development Authority and Superintendent of Schools, Mother Lode Job Training and Motherlode Workforce Investment Board.

Program Roll Out Plans
Describing how related activities might roll out, Tenbergen points out, “We will publicize the events and will be contacting high schools directly…to be part of a career fair, job or career activity or part of a class or guest presentation.”

He comments, “Most of the kids under career-tech education (CTE) are interested in doing something with their hands and learn best by doing — and so, by us actively doing demonstrations with their involvement — properly gets their interest.” As pre-apprentices, participants will have the opportunity to participate in a variety of skills-building workshops and training through different professional agencies at partnering sites, receiving comprehensive training in a range of activities associated with firefighting as well as incorporated exposure towards other “soft skills” development.

For more details, call Dr. Tenbergen’s office at 209 588-5142. With regard to Columbia College’s other Apprenticeship Initiative Programs, 49 Hospitality Management apprentices registered since January 2017 and its available slots are now filled. This month, 18 Child Development apprentices are beginning their pathway for which applications are still being accepted for 30 remaining slots.
https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/341701/columbia-college-to-fire-up-new-apprenticeship-opportunities.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com 
___________________________________________________________________

La Contenta bankruptcy info public
 
By Nick Baptista, The Valley Springs News, January 5, 2018
 
The fate of La Contenta Golf Course is in the hands of the U.S. Bankruptcy Court.
 
La Contenta Investors, a California Limited Partnership, has filed for relief from creditors under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code.
 
According to the courts, this chapter of the Bankruptcy Code generally provides for reorganization, usually involving a corporation or partnership. A chapter 11 debtor usually proposes a plan of reorganization to keep the business alive and pay creditors over time.
 
The golf course, in operation for nearly four decades, closed Dec. 18 and filed a bankruptcy petition Dec. 20 with the U.S. Bankruptcy Court Eastern District of California.
 
A meeting of creditors is scheduled for 10 a.m. Thursday, Jan. 25, at the Robert T. Matsui U.S. Courthouse, 501 I St., Room 7-500, inSacramento.
 
In addition a Chapter 11 status conference has been set for 10 a.m. Wednesday, Jan. 31. That hearing will be on the sixth floor of the U.S. Courthouse in Sacramento.
 
Records filed in the case are available for public inspection online at www.pacer.gov or in the court’s office, 501 I St., Suite 3-200,Sacramento.
 
Filing of the bankruptcy case imposes an automatic stay against most collection activities by La Contenta Investors creditors. While the stay is in effect, creditors cannot sue, assert a deficiency, repossess property, or otherwise try to collect any debts from the La Contenta partnership. Creditors cannot demand repayment from the debtor by mail, phone, or otherwise. Creditors who violate the stay can be required to pay actual and punitive damages and attorney’s fees.
 
La Contenta creditors have until April 25, 2018, to file a proof of claim with the court. A proof of claim form can be obtained atwww.uscourts.gov, www.caeb.uscourts.gov, or at the U.S. Courthouse office. A paperless proof of claim can be completed online atwww.caeb.uscourts.gov.ElectronicClaims.aspx.
 
Housing developer Ryan Voorhees, who owns a majority interest in the partnership, said he chose to close the course due to losses of more than $1 million in the past eight years.
 
Those losses multiplied the past nine months, he said, while the course was under the management of Sierra Golf Management.
 
That firm owns, leases, or manages 13 golf properties in California, including Murphys 9 Golf Course, formerly known as Forest Meadows Golf Course, off State Route 4 between Murphys and Arnold.
 
Sierra Golf Management on Dec. 28, 2017, issued a letter saying it was closing the Forest Meadows course.
 
Local golf clubs and other organizations met at La Contenta and are now shifting their business elsewhere.
 
Larry Parenti, president of the La Contenta Senior Men’s Club and vice president of the La Contenta Men’s Club, said the Senior Men would start playing at Castle Oaks in Ione at 9 a.m. every Thursday beginning Thursday, Jan. 11, until La Contenta reopens, while the Men’s Club will play once a month for the next three months at Elkhorn Golf Course.
 
The Rotary Club of West Calaveras has shifted its 7:30 a.m. Thursday meetings to the new Veterans Memorial Hall at 189 Pine St., Valley Springs.
___________________________________________________________________

Insurance Companies Denying Policies In Fire Prone Zones

01/06/2018 7:55 am PST
161
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

Sacramento, CA — Insurers are increasingly refusing to offer homeowner’s policies in areas prone to wildfire, according to California’s top insurance regulator.

This week Insurance Commissioner Dave Jones reported that in 2016 insurers refused to renew more than 10,000 policies in the 24 counties most susceptible to blazes, a figure that has jumped 15 percent from last year.

“Californians are facing more severe, more unpredictable and more frequent wildfires,” said Insurance Commissioner Dave Jones. “Add to the equation, increasing development in areas more vulnerable to fire and you can see why wildfires are now an everyday threat to life and property for Californians.”

While some consumers can still get coverage from traditional insurance companies, the state has seen increase in people forced to turn to last-resort fire insurance program that can cost more and give less coverage. Jones sees the problem only getting worse as insurers deem more houses as wildfire risks following last year’s deadly and destructive wildfires that destroyed thousands of homes.

“Insurers are increasingly using computer models to assess the risk of fires for individual homes and deciding that homes in some areas face too high a risk,” said Jones. “In the wake of last year’s wildfires, we may see more areas of the state where insurers decline to write. The Legislature has given insurers broad latitude to decide whether and where to write fire insurance, therefore we are recommending new laws to improve fire insurance availability.”

Jones directed his department to conduct its own in-depth analysis of the scope of the availability and affordability insurance issue facing the state and to develop proposed possible solutions. Click here to view the entire report.
https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/342038/insurance-companies-denying-policies-in-fire-prone-zones.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com 
___________________________________________________________________

In Clash Between California and Trump, It’s One America Versus Another

https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/politics/in-clash-between-california-and-trump-it’s-one-america-versus-another/ar-BBHZzbN?li=BBmkt5R&ocid=spartanntp 



The New York Times 

By TIM ARANGO

January 7, 2018

LOS ANGELES — When drivers entered California recently from the borders with Arizona and Nevada, they were greeted with signs welcoming them to an “official sanctuary state” that is home to “felons” and “illegals.” It was a prank, but the message was clear: By entering California, they might as well have been entering foreign territory.

And in many ways it feels like that these days, as the growing divide between California and the Trump administration erupted this past week over a dizzying range of flash points, from immigration to taxes to recreational marijuana use.

What had been a rhetorical battle between a liberal state and a conservative administration is now a full-fledged fight.

Just as Californians were enjoying their first days of legal pot smoking, the Trump administration moved to enforce federal laws against the drug. On the same day, the federal government said it would expand offshore oil drilling, which California’s Senate leader called an assault on “our pristine coastline.”

When President Trump signed a law that would raise the tax bills of many Californians by restricting deductions, lawmakers in this state proposed a creative end-around — essentially making state taxes charitable contributions, and fully deductible. And California’s refusal to help federal agents deport undocumented immigrants prompted one administration official to suggest that state politicians should be arrested.

The clash between California and Mr. Trump and his supporters — between one America and another — began the morning after he won the presidency, when Kevin de León, the State Senate leader, and his counterpart in the Assembly, Anthony Rendon, said they “woke up feeling like strangers in a foreign land.”

Since then the fight has metastasized into what could be the greatest contest over values between a White House and a state since the 1950s and 1960s, when the federal government moved to end segregation and expand civil rights.

Back then, of course, the ideologies and values at issue were reversed, as conservative Southerners, under the banner of states’ rights, fought violently to uphold white supremacy. In these times it is liberal California making the case for states’ rights, traditionally a Republican position.

“It seems like every day brings a new point of contention between two very different types of leadership,” said Jim Newton, a lecturer at the University of California, Los Angeles.

And it does not end there: New laws that went into effect on Jan. 1 in California raised the minimum wage, allowed parents to withhold gender on birth certificates and strengthened what were already some of the toughest gun laws in the country by restricting ammunition sales and assault weapons, and barring school officials from carrying concealed weapons at work. Taken together, the measures are the surest signs yet of how California is setting itself apart from Washington — and many parts of America, too.

Mr. de León, along with almost the entire leadership of California, has been a bulwark against the Trump administration. Mr. de León introduced the so-called sanctuary state legislation — the California Values Act — that restricts state authorities from cooperating with federal immigration agents, and places limits on agents entering schools, churches, hospitals or courthouses to detain undocumented immigrants. The law went into effect Jan. 1, provoking a prankster — presumably a Trump supporter — to put up those highway signs, and setting off a war of words between California and the administration.

The state should “hold on tight,” said Thomas Homan, the acting director of Immigration and Customs Enforcement, in an interview on Fox News last week.

“They are about to see a lot more special agents, a lot more deportation officers,” he said. “If the politicians in California don’t want to protect their communities, then ICE will.”

Mr. Homan went on to assail politicians who support the sanctuary policy, suggesting they should be arrested.

Darrell Steinberg, the mayor of Sacramento, California’s capital, reacted angrily on Wednesday, saying on Twitter that “they certainly know where to find me.”

Also this week, Mr. de León introduced legislation to limit the impact of the new tax bill on Californians by essentially allowing residents to pay their state taxes in the form of a charitable contribution, which could then be deducted when filing federal income tax.

Mr. de León also said he was working with Eric H. Holder Jr., an attorney general under President Barack Obama, to push back against attempts to enforce federal marijuana law, which Attorney General Jeff Sessions said Thursday he would allow federal prosecutors to do.

“Whether Jeff Sessions likes cannabis is not the question,” Mr. de León said. “The people of California voted overwhelmingly to legalize marijuana for recreational use.”

For his part, Mr. Trump is the first president since Dwight D. Eisenhower to not take a trip to California in his first calendar year in office, not even to visit his golf course in Rancho Palos Verdes, south of Los Angeles, or a mansion he owns in Beverly Hills, or to tour the vast damage left in the wake of a series of wildfires. By contrast, he has made multiple trips to other states hit by natural disasters, including Texas and Florida after Hurricanes Harvey and Irma.

In California, every state leader is a Democrat, including the governor and the leaders of the State Senate and Assembly. Of the state’s 53 members in Congress, only 14 are Republicans, and analysts believe several of them are in jeopardy of losing their seats to Democrats in next year’s midterm elections because of opposition in California to Mr. Trump.

Still, not every Californian is lining up to join the opposition. Representative Kevin McCarthy, the Republican House majority leader, has stood firm with the president, was a strong supporter of the tax bill, and has said he believes there is still an opportunity for Democrats and the administration to come together, particularly on immigration. In an interview with Fox News on Friday, he said, “I think there is a plan for securing the border, for dealing with chain migration.” He added, “I think there is a common ground that both sides can get to.”

But California’s diversity — 40 percent Latino, and with an estimated 2.3 million undocumented workers, according to a Pew Research Center survey — is regarded by many people here as a powerful counter narrative to the Trump administration’s anti-immigration policies and the ugly racial incidents and outbursts of white supremacy that have surfaced during his presidency in places like Charlottesville, Va.

Beyond demographics and politics, charting its own course is part of the identity of California. “We are the frontier,” said Sherry Bebitch Jeffe, a political scientist at the University of Southern California. “Beyond us, there’s nothing but ocean.”

California is not the only liberal state standing up to the Trump administration. But as the most populous state, with close to 40 million people — if it were a country it would be the world’s sixth largest economy, sandwiched between Britain and France — California has been energized in the age of Trump to take the lead in opposing what many here believe is a depressing reversal of American progress.

“California has distinguished itself from the federal government for a long time,” said Elizabeth Ashford, a political consultant who has worked for Gov. Jerry Brown, former Gov. Arnold Schwarzenegger and Senator Kamala Harris. “Certainly Arnold spent a lot of time talking about California as almost a nation-state. And many Californians feel that way.”

She continued, “For Californians and California there’s always this concept of a Golden State, a model of what a state can be and achieve.” These days, with the country roiled by a resurgence in white supremacy and nasty fights over immigration and diversity, essentially a battle over American identity, she said, “there are sharp distinctions that many Californians are drawing between us and them.”

Those distinctions may become sharper, as a generational shift in California Democratic politics, driven by leaders like Mr. de León, could tilt the state further to the left. Mr. de León, 51, is mounting a primary challenge to Senator Dianne Feinstein, 84, by positioning himself more to the left — and more stridently opposed to the president — than his rival.

Ordinary Californians have found other ways to push back.

One of them is Andrew Sturm, a graduate student in visual arts at the University of California, San Diego. Last year, Mr. Sturm was with a friend in Tijuana, Mexico, at a spot near the border where prototypes of Mr. Trump’s planned wall had been positioned.

“We were thinking, man, these things look like drive-in movie screens,” he said. “We were thinking about how we could do something with them.”

The result was a display of political art, in the form of light. One evening this fall at dusk, Mr. Sturm and other activists, working from the Mexican side of the border, erected theater lights and used stencils to project images onto the prototypes — of a ladder, of the Statue of Liberty.

“I felt kind of sick as a U.S. citizen,” he said, referring to Mr. Trump’s immigration policies. “I didn’t want folks in Mexico to think this is how we all feel.”

Follow Tim Arango on Twitter: @tarangonyt

___________________________________________________________________

Elevation-Specific Gardening

01/07/2018 9:19 am PST
1213
Becky Miller-Cripps, UCCE Master Gardener

When Master Gardener writers met recently to schedule the next series of media articles, it was decided that January would be devoted to the topic of garden planning. As we discussed various topics, we were surprised to discover how different from each other our gardening experiences are.

As an example, when talking about “wildlife in the garden” I mentioned that white-crowned sparrows and juncos had returned to my yard (at approximately 1500’ in elevation) for the winter. Another master gardener replied, “They’re in my yard (approximately 3500’) all year round. A third, who lives in Oakdale, never sees these particular birds.

Moving on to discuss the topic of planting dates, we discovered that the Oakdale master gardener plants early in the spring. I, however, who spent 25 years living at an elevation of almost 4000’, still can’t get used to planting before Mother’s Day – which means sometimes my veggies go into the ground late and end up battling excessive heat in Jamestown. The higher-elevation master gardener never plants before Mother’s Day. And, then, sometimes her garden faces late snow and killing frosts.

Certain plants, such as sugar and Jeffrey pines, thrive at higher elevations and would perish at lower elevations. Other plants, such as citrus, can grow easily in Oakdale, while they would freeze to death in Mi-Wuk.

So, the first principle in planning your garden is: KNOW YOUR ELEVATION. Elevation impacts so much more than just the average high and low temperature at your location. It can have an impact on soil types, rainfall, wind, humidity, heat and light.

Soils at higher elevations tend to be thinner, lower in nutrient content, rockier and more granitic. Lower-elevation soils tend to be much higher in clay content and, thus, richer in nutrients and water holding ability.

Elevation can also affect air movement and light. We’re all familiar with increased wind gusts over mountain passes. Alpine plants living above tree line are often low growing or twisted in response to tougher conditions and prevailing winds at high elevations. And the tall evergreens of mixed conifer forests at higher elevations provide much more shade, lowering the ambient temperature and increasing humidity,

The USDA Plant Hardiness Zone Map released in 2012, updated the more general information found on the 1990 map. As an example, when queried, the interactive 1990 map placed Jamestown, Twain Harte and Mi-Wuk Village all in the same zone. The 2012 map sorts locations into different zones, taking into account elevation, closeness to large bodies of water, and whether the location is in a valley or on a ridge top.

Be aware that hardiness zones or planting zones have large boundaries and may not be exact enough for your site. Zones grade into and out of each other gradually and irregularly. Rely on your own experience in your garden and determine the effects of your elevation upon your specific situation.

If you are looking for assistance in finding plants that will thrive in your location, check out High Country Gardens. Their interactive site will give you a selection of plants based upon zip code. Also, Las Pilitas Nursery, will provide a list of California native plants based upon your zip code or city name.

Rebecca Miller-Cripps is a University of California Cooperative Extension Master Gardener of Tuolumne County who has lived in both high and low-elevation locations in the county.

UCCE Master Gardeners of Tuolumne and Calaveras Counties can answer home gardening questions. Call 209-533-5912 or go to: http://ucanr.edu/survey/survey.cfm?surveynumber=7269 to fill out our easy-to-use problem questionnaire. Check out our website at: http://cecentralsierra.ucanr.edu/Master_Gardeners/ You can also find us on Facebook.

___________________________________________________________________

Calaveras County Hires New Economic Development Director

01/08/2018 4:00 pm PST
4
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA –- Before the month’s end, Calaveras County will finally have its own dedicated full-time economic development director.

As reported here last week, in an interview with Clarke Broadcasting, county CAO Tim Lutz signaled that, following completions of interviews scheduled back in December, a candidate was chosen and offered the position.

He has confirmed the new director will be long-time Valley springs resident Kathy Gallino, who will begin work Jan. 22. She brings more than 20 years of broad experience working in economic development for the County of Sacramento, having earned her way into senior project management.

Speaking with Clarke Broadcasting on Monday afternoon, Gallino admits being excited to drastically cut her commute as well as feeling extremely honored to have the opportunity. As she explains, “To serve my community is really a big deal — I have lived in Valley Springs for almost 23 years now and have seen a lot of things happen, change and grow and think it is a great opportunity for me to take my background and apply it to my rural roots…and really work with the business community and constituents, finding what works for them, what their needs are — because our different regions of the county are very different.”

A native Californian, originally hailing from the Concord-Bay Area, Gallino shares that she completed her undergraduate degree in Environmental Science and Biology at California State University in Sacramento and initially worked in environmental consulting and remediation for a few years.

That work transitioned — with her focus eventually evolving more towards economic development — when she took a job with Sacramento County in 1999 as it initiated its Business Environmental Resource Center (BERC) to offer free and confidential assistance to businesses opening, or considering locating or expanding to the area. When McClellan Air Force Base closed in early 2001, her role included helping the Sacramento region successfully recover from the loss of 25,000 jobs; environmental cleanup oversight and re-population of the facility and surrounding area with businesses.

“That was a big part of my life and it was really helpful going forward…also working with businesses to become sustainable…successful,” Gallino recounts. Moving forward in her new position, she emphasizes, “One thing we really need to work on as a community is having a Comprehensive Economic Development Plan that takes into account our rural uniqueness, constituents, community…working with our planning department, public works folks and having a real collaborative effort…making it transparent to the community and getting their input.”

A seasoned administrator, negotiator and business/community facilitator, Gallino’s experience includes grant work, developing new programs and other funding opportunities and leading working groups. Her training and certifications include media and public relations, project management and marketing strategies and facilitation/mediation and conflict resolution. She continues to work towards an MA in public policy and administration at Liberty University in Lynchburg, VA. She will be paid a beginning annual salary of just over $113,000.

___________________________________________________________________

Tofanelli, Garamendi To Lead 2018 Calaveras Supes

01/09/2018 3:00 pm PST
5
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – The Calaveras County Board of Supervisors none too gracefully voted in its new leadership, a clear indication that internal struggles are continuing into 2018.

This morning, while attending to the first order of business for the new year — namely the selection of a new board chair and vice chair – District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp, a staunch pro-cannabis ban advocate, immediately broke with the somewhat established pattern of elevating the current second-in-command to the helm. That would have been District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi, the strongest pro-cannabis regulation lawmaker on the board whose jurisdiction is home to far and away the county’s largest number of registered commercial grows.

Out of the box, Clapp nominated District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli, whose former pro-ban stance has moved more towards potentially supporting a very strict regulatory permanent ordinance, which contains several stipulations that he personally mandated. Clapp’s pro-ban cohort District 2 Supervisor Dennis Mills immediately seconded and the motion passed 3-2 with Tofanelli casting a vote in his own support.

Current Board Chair and District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira, who had been signaling his preference that Garamendi get his turn to lead, subsequently moved that Garamendi remain as Vice Chair, which ultimately passed 4-1 with Clapp casting the only opposing vote. The deliberations and vote came down amidst a good deal of public comments and discussion over the fact that Garamendi and his district were essentially passed over due to divisive politics.

During the board’s lunch break, Oliveira acknowledged in an interview with Clarke Broadcasting, “I have enjoyed being the board chair for the past year…and I want to personally thank everybody who acknowledged my ability to do what I did to keep this board heading in the right direction.”  He added that he is looking forward to campaigning hard this year for the purposes of retaining his seat. At this point he faces at least two contenders: former District 3 Supervisor Merita Callaway, who he defeated in 2014, and Terrence (Ed) Langan.

After today’s full day of business the supervisors are scheduled to reconvene tomorrow with the specific mission of trying to come to at least a 3-2 vote on new rules that will replace the county’s current urgency regulatory cannabis ordinance, otherwise set to expire Feb. 14. At this point the board is equally considering a set of much tougher requirements or an outright ban.  Since such a decision requires 30 days to enact, the board has precious little deliberating time — in fact, just the balance of this week — left.

__________________________________________________________________

Supervisors buck trend in electing new chairman

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / January 10, 2018
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Gary Tofanelli, from District 1, was appointed chairman of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors Tuesday in a move perceived by some as unfair to the District 2 area.

Tofanelli was appointed by a 3-2 vote, shortly after District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp and District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills proposed the idea. It marks the third time the chair has been filled by a board member from District 1 in the past four years.

Supervisors Michael Oliveira, District 3, and Jack Garamendi, District 2, who served as vice chairman in 2017, voted in opposition. During the following public comment, Bonnie Newman of Garamendi’s district, pointed out that historically, the vice chair is appointed chair after their term concludes. Garamendi also raised the issue of fairness to District 2 in his response to the nomination and vote.

“Twenty percent of the county has been disenfranchised,” said Garamendi. “It is the poorest district. The area most impacted by the Butte Fire. The majority of the board proved they don’t give a damn.”

For the past three years, a supervisor from District 2 has served in the vice chair’s position. Former Supervisor Chris Wright held the position from 2015-16. Garamendi served in 2017, and was appointed to the spot again for 2018, just before discussions concluded Tuesday.

Following the Butte Fire in 2016, supervisors decided to maintain the same leadership another year, with former District 1 Supervisor Cliff Edson as board chairman. Last year, Oliveira, from District 3, who was the only returning supervisor, was voted to the board’s top spot.

No supervisor from District 2 has served as chair in almost a decade.

In defense of his nomination and vote, Clapp said he chose Tofanelli because he thought the District 1 representative was the best choice. He acknowledged his own district was being passed over, but said that he did not mind. He also said he didn’t have the time to serve as chairman this year.

“I am in the process of re-election. I am busy,” said Clapp during deliberations. “I know (Garamendi) is facing a recall.”

Some who spoke during the public comment period supported the appointment of Tofanelli. Vicky Reinke stated that she preferred Tofanelli because he has had prior experience on the Board of Supervisors, serving as chairwoman in 2012. Susan Morse, with the Residents Against Commercial Marijuana group, said she knew of many concerned residents from Garamendi’s district whose emails and calls were neglected by the supervisor at some point this past year.

Minutes later, Tom Guthrie, of District 2, alleged other supervisors were unresponsive to his efforts to communicate. He said he has been able to contact Garamendi routinely.

During a break in the proceedings, Oliveira said he supported Garamendi, but he was unable to propose his appointment during the meeting because of an unspoken rule that  precludes the chairman from making any motions.

As soon as Tofanelli was named to the board’s top spot, Oliveira nominated Garamendi as vice chairman. His suggestion edged out an attempted nomination from Clapp, who pushed for Mills to be appointed as vice chairman while Oliveira was speaking.

Emotions ran high at the meeting. At least one member of the public, George Fry, was threatened he’d be asked to leave if he continued his vocal outcry to Tofanelli’s appointment.

Another, Bonnie Newman, told board members who took that action that they risked looking like “colluders, conspirators and crooks.”

___________________________________________________________________

Supes ban commercial cannabis cultivation

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / Jan 10, 2018 
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The Calaveras County Board of Supervisors voted to ban commercial marijuana cultivation Wednesday, signaling the end of a program that permitted hundreds of growers and raised more than $10 million for the county budget.

“We had to go through the process,” said District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills, who supported a ban throughout. “When it was done, it made most sense to the board.”

The agreement concluded a marathon discussion following meetings late last year to consider a strict regulatory program. In the end, Gary Tofanelli, District 1, attempted to pass the regulatory plan, but it found no support.

The ban was then proposed by Tofanelli before he, Mills and District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp voted in the affirmative. Supervisors Jack Garamendi, District 2, and Michael Oliveira, District 3, opposed.

The ban signals the beginning of the end for a cannabis program that permitted more than 200, with others still pending, collected more than $3 million in fees and generated upward of $10 million in taxes that were used by the county in this year’s budget.

The ban will take effect in 30 days. Farmers will have 90 days from then to comply with the new rules.

The decision was met with vocal outcries, with one attendee screaming profanities at Tofanelli as he stormed out of the board chambers.

Outside, Bob Bowerman, of Calaveras National Organization for the Reform of Marijuana Laws, said supervisors had opened the litigation floodgates. He was not shy about what he thought was going to come next.

“You can’t blame farmers for doing what they have to do legally,” said Bowerman, who added he plans to propose a citizens’ ordinance to regulate pot in the near future. “If you thought the green rush was going to be bad, wait for the lawyer rush.”

Trevor Wittke, executive director of the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, affirmed the threat of lawsuits by farmers, though his organization has no official position on the matter. He said cultivators now have excess money available to sue, which would have otherwise been used for farming activities.

Trevor Wittke also said the lawsuits could inundate the county similarly to what occurred with the cannabis program. County officials were only able to certify about 200 of the original 700 applications since regulations went into effect in May of 2016.

People will likely sue for Ralph M. Brown Act violations, suspected misappropriations, election law infractions and even to recover monies paid into the cannabis tax since it was approved by law in 2016, Trevor Wittke said.

Beth Wittke, Trevor’s mother, questioned the fiscal responsibility and ethics in Wednesday’s decision. She said the county spent a lot of money, time and human capital preparing a regulatory document, only to ban.

“I wish they would have done it a year ago if they came in deciding to ban,” said Beth Wittke.

The son-mother pair plants to transition into vegetable farming. They won’t grow pot illegally, she said. If they wanted to operate on the black market, they would never have signed up for the county’s program two years ago, she added.

Prapanna Smith, one of nearly two dozen local farmers authorized to participate in the state’s cannabis program, declined to comment.

Others were relieved with the decision. Bill McManus, head of the Committee to Ban Commercial Marijuana, said the ban was not the “silver bullet” to fixing their problems, but it was a step in the right direction regarding the removal of the “anti authority” element in the county.

“With Proposition 64, the farmers can relocate elsewhere,” McManus said. “They can go somewhere else where they’re welcome.”

Before adjournment, the county agreed to work to submit separate documents that would regulate and ban cannabis for a June ballot to allow voters the opportunity to decide. The election would have to be called by the Calaveras County Elections Department before Feb. 21 to qualify for the June ballot.

“I sat here and listened to the citizens of the county, the board members and previous board members. We’ve done you a great injustice. We have taken away your ability to speak and vote,” said Oliveira. “We didn’t give you an opportunity to vote on it.”

In a final plea for reconsideration before the meeting ended, Garamendi implored his colleagues to reevaluate the decision. He said the regulatory plan, while strict in nature, was nearing a compromise.

His issue was with parcel sizes, a 100 acre minimum under the regulations discussed Wednesday. Oliveira said during deliberations he supported the plan recommended by the Calaveras County Planning Commission, which stipulated a 20 acre minimum for growing if the land did not neighbor a residential lot.

Indeed, the 100 acre mark would have priced many farmers out, as affirmed Wednesday. Though multiple farmers would be able to grow on a lot under a specific size, Bill Hand, a Calaveras pot farmer, said during public comment there were only 14 lots currently on the market for growers that fit the specifications in the proposed regulatory plan.

“We’re looking at turning the county on the fringe of being poor country to an even poorer county,” said Hand. “We make our money here legally. We spend money at the hardware store, grocery store and laundry store.”

Tofanelli, in response to the two supervisors who voted against the ban, said he had compromised enough. He said he was in support of a ban from the start, recalling initial campaign promises to that effect..

He moderated that position in meetings in October, December and again Wednesday, he said.

“I was a leader. I compromised,” said Tofanelli. “Even from my initial regulations a tremendous amount.”

If approved, the regulatory structure would have permitted outdoor farming activities on only large General Forestry, Agriculture 1, Agriculture Preserve and Unclassified zones. Calaveras County Planning Director Peter Maurer said last month 1,000 properties applied to the rules.

Indoor farming would have been restricted properties zoned for light industry and business parks.

Earlier in the day, an altercation between two people in the audience delayed proceedings for more than an hour.

Michael Falvey, of Mokelumne Hill, said Lori White, of Angels Camp, slapped him after a finger pointing sequence between the two during a brief break from deliberations.

Almost immediately after the incident, Tofanelli ordered the board chambers be cleared. Supervisors then went to lunch.

Outside where White and Falvey were interviewed by deputies, Falvey elected not to press charges.

White was freed to leave a short time later.
http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/news/article_51c60326-f67f-11e7-97b0-d7ed872f5d46.html 
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CALAVERAS COUNTY — Board votes to ban pot during tumultuous hearing

By Guy McCarthy / The Union Democrat / January 10, 2018
The heated debate for the future of cannabis cultivation and related commercial activities in Calaveras County boiled over Wednesday in San Andreas, when the five-member elected Board of Supervisors voted 3-2 to ban.

One pro-regulation grower shouted obscenities as District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli banged his gavel on the vote at 4:05 p.m.

“You’re ruining people’s lives!” another grower hollered as he walked out. Another pro-regulation supporter shouted, “You guys just shot yourself in the head!”

Then, at 4:40 p.m., the board directed staff to prepare paperwork for discussion of putting a ban and the original Planning Commission regulatory ordinance with a 20-acre minimum to voters in June.

Registrar of voters staff said the county will have until Feb. 20 to get it on June ballots, and County Counsel Megan Stedtfeld said it will require multiple Board of Supervisors meetings to meet the deadline.

Supervisors supporting the final vote to ban were Dennis Mills, District 4, Clyde Clapp, District 5, and Tofanelli, with Jack Garamendi, District 2, and Mike Oliveira, District 3, opposed. The board returned the same 3-2 vote to approve an environmental impact report prepared by the county Planning Department.

‘I’ve compromised’

Asked by Garamendi to reconsider his vote on the ban, Tofanelli said “We are on opposite ends on acreage. I’ve compromised on a lot of things, I sat here and waited for motions. I compromised. I was a leader. Then I made motions. You all didn’t make any motions. But I’m not moving off 100 acres. I tried to compromise. I’m not moving on this.”

Earlier, multiple local growers said the current urgency ordinance allows for grows on a minimum of 2 to 3 acres, but a minimum size plot of 100 acres is far too restrictive.

Oliveira appealed to people in the audience before the board asked staff to prepare paperwork for putting the cannabis question to voters in June.

“Ladies and gentlemen, I’ve sat here and listened to you and we’ve done you a great injustice,” Oliveira said. “We’ve still got your money. We talked about re-registration. Is that bait-and-switch? We didn’t give you an opportunity to vote on this. I want to propose an immediate moratorium from this moment until we can put this item on the June ballot with the ban and the regulation proposition. We can’t do this with five people. The only people who can fix this are you, the voters.”

Wednesday’s ban vote could put some county employees out of work, Valley Springs resident Ben Stopper said. He checked Wednesday evening with a county union representative, and he broke it down as an estimated dozen county jobs, as many as a half-dozen deputy and non-sworn law enforcement positions, as well as two administrative or county counsel positions.

“Now where are they going to get the money to keep these jobs?” Stopper said. “The county’s coffers have been hurting and now they’re hurting even more.”

Earlier in the day, a pro-ban supporter allegedly slapped a pro-regulation supporter during a break in yet another day-long cannabis hearing.

Snipes lead to a slap

Emotions boiled over before noon Wednesday as Tofanelli, appointed the new board chairman at a Tuesday meeting, began trying to exert control over sniping comments between pro-ban and pro-regulation people in the audience.

Resident George Fry, who supports regulating cannabis, told Tofanelli there were two people behind him making disruptive comments. Laurie White and David White, of Angels Camp, had both already spoken to the board in a public comment period.

“I’ve been so involved with Angels Camp and banning marijuana inside city limits I’ve neglected to keep up with you all,” Laurie White told the board. “I come to learn you guys are embracing marijuana.”

People need to understand that when Calaveras County underpays its deputies, they are putting the lives of law enforcement personnel and residents at risk, because cannabis brings crime, David White said when it was his turn to speak.

Hissing and sighs of dismissal

Anger and outrage have been obvious in people’s comments and facial expressions the past two years at cannabis meetings in Calaveras County.

People on both sides of the issue are livid: quality of life for longtime residents, already uprooted by the devastating 2015 Butte Fire, is threatened, while the livelihoods and property values of hundreds of registered growers and their families are at stake.

Hissing, sighs of dismissal and dirty looks have been evident at times in previous meetings. The previous board chairman, Oliveira used to use his gavel frequently to silence outbursts when they happened.

On this occasion Wednesday morning, Mike Falvey, a longtime former resident of Mountain Ranch who recently moved to Mokelumne Hill to escape unregistered growers, spoke briefly to Laurie White, advising her she was no longer in Angels Camp and she should keep extra comments to herself.

She responded that she was speaking out loud to herself, and if Falvey could hear it that was too bad.

A few minutes later, Clapp asked for a brief break. While some people went outside, others remained in the board meeting room. Witnesses said Falvey and Laurie White began speaking heatedly to each other, with both of them raising fingers to point in each others’ faces, when she allegedly slapped him in the face.

Cursing and shouting

Cursing and shouting followed for a few moments. Tofanelli raised his voice to order the public hearing suspended early for lunch. Oliveira and Clapp, as well as Garamendi and Mills, looked surprised and concerned.

Deputies separated Falvey and Laurie White and took them outside. Falvey initially wanted to press charges. He then declined to do so when Cpl. Tyson McMahon with the Sheriff’s Office explained this would require a citizen’s arrest and result in a citation for Laurie White.

Falvey said it was the second time in the past year he’d been assaulted by “a banster.” Laurie White said Falvey, who stands more than 6 feet tall, was “big” and “intimidating.”

Laurie White, who identifies herself as a former Calaveras County deputy, tearfully agreed that she would not return to the cannabis hearing when it resumed Wednesday afternoon, as stipulated by the Board of Supervisors.

Falvey, initially barred from returning, protested he’d done nothing wrong and was allowed to come back when the cannabis hearing resumed at 1 p.m.

Sheriff Rick DiBasilio came to stand in the back of the board meeting room for the start of the afternoon session. He was not in Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office uniform. Instead he wore a light brown blazer, an aqua-color shirt and jeans.

Grinding it out

Regardless of DiBasilio’s attire, people in the audience noted his presence, and they listened when Tofanelli said, “We need be to civil here. We will not tolerate any disparaging remarks here. You have the right to your opinion and you need to respect the opinions of others. I have the right to clear this room if that’s what we need to do so the county can conduct its business.”

Bill McManus with the Committee to Ban Commercial Cultivation in Calaveras County told the board he’s surprised how much the draft regulatory law has grown in recent weeks as the county’s top elected leaders try to hash out a law regulating or banning.

After public comment, the board picked over specific sections of marked-up versions of the draft regulatory law with county Planning Director Peter Maurer.

At 3 p.m., Tofanelli called DiBasilio on his cell phone to ask for clarity about his position on whether to require or prohibit the growing of cannabis plants in portable pots.

Garamendi later voiced his opinion that 100-acre plots were too limiting.

“There’s already a moratorium in place,” Garamendi said. “We are not issuing any new permits.”

The Board of Supervisors went to closed session multiple times Wednesday afternoon with no clear result on the county’s most divisive issue in view. The discussions had to do with potential pending litigation, and there was no reportable action on any of the closed sessions.

The county’s top elected leaders last voted 3-2 on Dec. 21 to have county staff bring back both a draft regulatory law and a draft ban law. The current urgency ordinance governing pot farmers right now in Calaveras County is set to expire Feb. 14.
http://www.uniondemocrat.com/localnews/5910013-151/calaveras-county-board-votes-to-ban-pot 
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Update: Calaveras Supes Ban Cannabis Industry After Tempestuous Session

01/10/2018 5:20 pm PST
12510
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Update at 5:20 p.m.: After months of often divisive board politics while attempting to accommodate resident factions split over commercial marijuana the Calaveras supervisors opted to ban it.

By a narrow 3-2 decision the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors wound down a full day devoted to figuring out whether they would replace the county’s urgency ordinance permitting medical commercial grows with a much more restrictive set of rules or an outright ban.

The latter was always the preference of District 4 and District 5 Supervisors Dennis Mills and Clyde Clapp. In the end it was District 1 Supervisor and newly installed Board Chair Gary Tofanelli who swung the vote their direction. It was he who last fall signaled that he might support stiff regulations, outlining a list that formed the basis of a draft regulatory proposal.

District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira, who for months rode the fence while serving as Board Chair, cast a nay vote with District 2 Supervisor and pro-regulation advocate Jack Garamendi.

In post-decision comments that he addressed both to his colleagues and the audience, Oliveira maintained that the board did the public a disservice by trying to re-corral a horse that was already out of the barn, also publicly stating a long-held opinion that the decision was bigger than five men and deserved to be brought to a public ballot.

Original Post at 1:42 p.m.: San Andreas, CA — An already heated special session today to hash out local rules regarding commercial marijuana grows in Calaveras County was interrupted by a ruckus requiring officials to literally clear the room.

By around the 11 a.m. hour, rising tempers in the room generated increasingly unruly comments from the audience, divided between pro-ban and pro-regulation supporters. Some members of the crowd aired grousings over their displeasure that the board did not support voting in 2017 Vice Chair District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi to head the board, instead relegating him to serve again in the same role. Newly appointed Board Chair and District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli broke in to chide the audience for not showing respect.

Addressing the room in a stern tone, he stated, “Everybody in here if you are an American citizen, raise your hand — please, right now. We are all American citizens and we have the right to speak here — and even if you are not you have the right to have your opinions heard by this board, and have it heard free and clear without any disparaging remarks from anybody — hold them to yourselves, please.” Continuing, he advised, “If you want to go outside and talk about it, go outside. But inside these board chambers we will respect each and everybody in here, thank you.” His words themselves drew “thank yous” from some in the still volatile room.

As he called for a short break, video recording of the session ceased, after which a physical altercation reportedly broke out, triggering his decision to clear the room and adjourn the meeting until 1 p.m.

The session is now underway again. Before the end of the day the board hopes to come to at least a 3-2 vote to pass either the strict regulatory ordinance or outright ban on commercial grows that are both on the table.

If no decision is made, the board only has through Friday after which there will no longer be 30 days to enact the new rules that are supposed to replace the urgency ordinance, set to expire Feb. 14.

___________________________________________________________________

County to sue to collect unpaid cannabis fines

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / January 11, 2018
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After failing to collect nearly $1 million in fines imposed upon unauthorized cannabis farmers during the past couple of years, the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors signed off on efforts to pursue some of those collections in court.

Calaveras County Administrative Officer Tim Lutz said last week the county will file lawsuits and pursue judgment liens to recover the $912,000 in fines that have been assessed but remain unpaid since the county’s grower registration and regulation program began in May of 2016.

Following discussion on the issue at a recent board meeting, the supervisors approved a resolution authorizing the recovery campaign. But they did not stop there. In response to a request from District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi, the county will undertake efforts to collect all unpaid fines imposed by any county departments.

The total amount of unpaid fines for all departments was not known Tuesday, according to Lutz. He said it could take weeks for county staff to accumulate the data.

For now, he said, they can start on the farmers violating the county’s marijuana regulations.

Though the total amount of unpaid fines is significant, Lutz said that amount only involved a small number of those found in violation of the county’s marijuana ordinance. Of 293 farmers cited in 2017, all but approximately 12 abated illegal growing themselves.

A majority of the illegal growers did not apply to participate in the county’s program, said Deputy County Counsel Ethan Turner, during board deliberations Tuesday.

Calaveras officials elected to pursue recovery of the unpaid fines in part to deter unauthorized growers and to encourage those growers to self abate when they are not authorized, said Lutz.  If the county is required to eradicated plants, it would have to pursue recovery for those costs, he added.

“Our goal is we just want the plant abated,” said Lutz. “It takes time and effort to line up contracts and abate properly.”

Illegal growers who do not abate by eradication are subject to fines of $1,000 per day.

___________________________________________________________________

Uncertain future for firefighters

Understaffed fire district attempts to raise money to keep workers

By Jason Cowan / The Calaveras Enterprise / January 11, 2018
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A desire to start a family in Calaveras County pulled Matthew Berlier from his job with the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection in West Point a few years back to the Central Calaveras Fire and Rescue Protection District.

Berlier, a fire captain, wanted to be close by if he was needed for anything. He liked the idea he would be able to run home on short notice if something came up. It was a luxury he feared he would not have if he stayed with Cal Fire, where he could be away fighting fires throughout the state for long stretches of time during summer months.

+1 .
Now, with a baby girl due in May, it appears he accomplished what he set out to do before he switched jobs. However, employment with the district beyond January is far from a sure thing.

After a parcel tax that would have funded positions for Berlier and one other captain failed, just 5 percent shy of the two-thirds mandate at the polls last year, the Central Calaveras District is faced with downsizing its already understaffed agency.

“It is not a good feeling with my job,” said Berlier from the inside of a garage at the district’s station off Jesus Maria Road. “You try to set it aside for the community. The community still needs our help.”

All funding for the two fire captain jobs disappeared at the end of 2017, when a $180,000, two-year Federal Emergency Management Agency grant expired, said district Fire Chief Jeff Stone, via phone conversation. Technically, the two fire captain positions were eliminated by the district before the new year. They were then added as temporary jobs through the end of January as the result of a community fundraising campaign proposed by Butte Fire victim Ann Pesout and backed by the Central Calaveras Fire Fighters Association.

Linda Burns, treasurer for the association, said recently that those efforts raised $33,000 in the span of just more than a month. This was after she and a few others spent “hours on end” stamping, stuffing and sending 3,000 letters to residents throughout the district pleading for money to maintain district staffing levels.

According to Stone, Central Calaveras will likely attempt to qualify a ballot measure to increase parcel taxes in the second half of the year. If that measure does not pass, local donations would have to reach about $100,000 per year to save the fire captain positions in 2018 and each year moving forward.

Without the positions, some worry services may be impacted for the fire department. If it could no longer deploy three fire captains to work two 24-hour shifts a week, the agency would have to push its only remaining captain to a full weekday schedule during business hours, said Stone.

It would mean for 16 hours, much of the workforce, made up of volunteers between the ages of 19 and 25 currently training with the district toward fire marshal certifications, would be left without a captain to provide leadership, supervision and expertise for training new firefighters and maintaining a high level of fire safety.

It would stress a district that saw 400 calls this past year, the highest number Berlier could recall in his four-year, two-term tenure with the district. Compounding the problem would be manpower concerns raised by relying on volunteers that may not have the qualifications or training to operate equipment during emergencies.

“As spread as this district is, it takes time to respond,” said Berlier. “It is difficult to think the 9-1-1 process, someone getting CPR, would be delayed because we don’t have the people here. Nobody wants to hear the fire department can’t send help.”

Berlier has been a Calaveras resident since he was 4. His career as a firefighter began in 2008, when he joined the San Andreas Fire Protection District. He remains a volunteer in San Andreas, spending whatever time he can working for that department.

He is an alumnus of the volunteer program at Calaveras Consolidated Fire Protection District, an agency he served from 2013-15. From there, he joined Cal Fire before a return to Calaveras Consolidated as an engineer in 2016. He became fire captain in 2017.

While his professional livelihood with Central Calaveras hangs in the balance, Berlier declined to specify what may be the next step. He is focused on work with Central Calaveras, even if it is on a month-to-month basis.
“I want to stay local,” said Berlier. “This is the place I started portions of my career and I love.”

___________________________________________________________________

Lawsuit alleges county violated civil liberties

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / January 11, 2018
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A Mountain Ranch marijuana farmer is suing the county for alleged violations of his civil rights.

The lawsuit by Jed Richardson arises from a decision of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors in August 2017, denying his application to rezone about 12 acres of property on Cave City Road from Rural Residential to Residential Agricultural. The requested rezoning would have allowed him to sell organic vegetables being grown on the property and possibly open a small winery at a site along Cave City Road.

The complaint alleges that the Calaveras County Planning Commission unanimously approved Richardson’s application for rezoning in May of 2017, with specific findings that it was consistent with the General Plan, the Zoning Code and agricultural uses of neighboring lands. But the Board of Supervisors overturned that decision three months later by a 3-2 vote (Supervisors Gary Tofanelli, Dennis Mills and Clyde Clapp voted against the rezoning and Supervisors Jack Garamendi and Michael Oliveira voted in favor of the Planning Commission’s approval).

The Richardson complaint contends that he was denied due process because the supervisors voting against the rezoning were motivated not by the facts relevant to the application, but by the allegedly irrelevant fact that the Richardson property was also being used as a site for growing cannabis, despite the fact that the tenant responsible for that activity had duly registered the site with the county for that purpose and had at all times been operating in conformity with the Urgency Ordinance that was then in effect to regulate and tax legal cannabis cultivation. In essence, Richardson alleges that he was an innocent victim of a war over legal cannabis cultivation being waged by three members of the Board of Supervisors.

As evidence supporting that claim, the complaint cites the fact that at two board meetings in July and August of last year, the three supervisors who voted to overturn the Planning Commission approval of Richardson’s rezoning application allowed those speaking against his application to complain about the fact that cannabis was being grown on his property, but refused to allow those supporting his application to respond to those complaints. Richardson also alleges that the same three supervisors were improperly influenced by an email from William McManus, a vocal opponent of all cannabis cultivation in Calaveras, that specifically attacked the Richardson application, in part on the grounds that Richardson had been “illegally growing ‘vegetables’ and pot” on his property.

In apparent reference to the McManus email, the complaint alleges that private communications with the Board of Supervisors between the July and August board meetings produced a decision that was “influenced by evidence improperly received outside of a public hearing, in violation of the Board of Supervisors’ own Rules of Procedure.”

Finally, the complaint cites as additional evidence of board misconduct the fact that other similar applications had been approved for rezoning similar to his in nearby subdivisions and that the resolution of the board denying his application improperly identified his property as being in the Indian Hills Subdivision, some 12 miles away from the Indian Meadows Subdivision where the property is actually located.

The relief sought by the complaint includes compensatory damages, a court declaration that the denial of the Richardson rezoning application was improper, and an order requiring the application to be approved.

The complaint was the topic of closed-session discussions by the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors Tuesday, citing a conference with legal counsel for that time on the agenda description. When they convened in open session, no “reportable action” was taken, according to Diane Severud, deputy clerk for the board.

Calaveras County Counsel Megan Stedtfeld declined to comment when asked for a statement from the county about the lawsuit. She said she would have to work with Calaveras County Administrative Officer Tim Lutz to craft a response. No further information was received from the county by Tuesday afternoon.

Neither Richardson nor his lawyer have responded to requests for comment or additional information at this point.

___________________________________________________________________

Dangerous Trend Continues In Calaveras County

01/11/2018 3:47 pm PST
201
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

Valley Springs, CA — Another drug house completely filled with pot plants was raided in Valley Springs Wednesday – heightening law enforcement concerns over a dangers trend.

Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office Marijuana Enforcement Team with warrant in hand raided an illegal unregistered indoor marijuana grow at a home in the 8000 block of Baldwin Street. Inside deputies discovered that the entire house had been converted for the purpose of marijuana cultivation. The house held 1,447 pot plants, which were seized and destroyed.

Two suspects, a male Wenhai Yang and female Xiugin Yang, both 52 years old were arrested without incident. The couple was booked into the Calaveras County Jail for illegal marijuana cultivation, operating a drug house, and criminal conspiracy. Their bail was set at $30,000 each.

No further information is being released. As reported here earlier this month, Sheriff’s officials have voiced concern over the number of homes converted into pot grows with no supervision and the fire dangers that presents.

https://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/342742/dangerous-trend-continues-in-calaveras-county.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign=f6e89b749a-RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_a3d2ace109-f6e89b749a-129309153&ct=t(RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN) 
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The ban: some growers will burn pot, some will leave, many will fight

From poor farmers on the margins to a recently formed legal defense group, cannabis cultivators are digging in for a battle

By Guy McCarthy / The Union Democrat / January 11, 2018

http://www.uniondemocrat.com/localnews/5912982-151/the-ban-some-growers-will-burn-pot-some 
Joan Wilson, 59, stepped through the gate on her registered, fenced, signed 3,000-square-foot outdoor cannabis grow on 20 acres she owns with her husband outside Angels Camp and stood among brown, unharvested, shoulder-high potted plants.

A day after the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors adopted an ordinance to ban cultivation and commerce of cannabis, Wilson and her husband Bill Wilson said they will likely have to burn 25 to 30 pounds of pot they worked so hard to grow.

“We have to eradicate,” Bill Wilson, 67, said Thursday. “They allowed us to grow an illegal product and then blocked us from getting state licenses. Now we’re all faced with the question of where to sell our product. We might be able to sell under the co-op model, SB420, but I’m not a lawyer. Or go to the black market. A legal dispensary can’t buy from an unlicensed vendor.”

Bill Wilson has a heart condition and he and his wife use cannabis they grow to produce tinctures, pain creams and a cannabis-based sex lube. Last year Joan’s grow produced about 100 pounds of cannabis, her best harvest since she began growing medical marijuana here in 2011. But now, like hundreds of other registered growers in Calaveras County, she is unsure of what to expect next.

“I feel like I got lied to and cheated,” Joan Wilson said. “This board collected our taxes and then put in a ban. We’re poor. We’re part of CCA (Calaveras Cannabis Alliance) but affording a lawyer is out of the question.”

The ban takes effect 30 days from the date it passed, on Feb. 10, Timothy Lutz, the county administrative officer, said Thursday. Temporary permits issued under the urgency ordinance automatically terminate 90 days after Feb. 10.

Also Wednesday, the Board of Supervisors asked county staff to bring back two measures for the panel to consider for the June 5 election, one for a countywide ban on cannabis

cultivation and one for a regulatory ordinance.

The scope of any regulatory ordinance for the ballot measure still needs to be defined by the Board of Supervisors at a future meeting, Lutz said.

Miles away from the Wilsons’ rural residential zoned property, over winding roads that navigate numerous ridges and streambeds, several growers came to visit Rolling Hills Bookkeeping and a nearby office for the Calaveras Cannabis Legal Defense Fund on Mountain Ranch Road in San Andreas.

Dr. Prapanna Randall Smith, a licensed indoor cultivator who came to Calaveras County five years ago, came to donate $500 to the legal defense fund, which formed in the past six months.

“I tried to get the Board of Supervisors to pass a reasonable ordinance,” said Smith, who attended multiple cannabis hearings in San Andreas in recent months. “I brought in facts. Now I’m upset with Gary Tofanelli, because I put my hand out and he slapped it. He said, ‘No you can’t do business here.’”

Smith, who has a doctorate in educational leadership, said leadership is exactly what the county is lacking right now.

“My family tree goes back to the Mayflower and the beginning of this nation, and that’s why I’m so angry these ban people don’t want us here,” Smith said. “They’re so full of hate.”

Smith said he is consulting with his own attorney and they are considering options. He said he may have to bail out of Calaveras County. He’s been looking for new locations elsewhere but, he said, “everything is so unstable out there now.”

The county has launched a war against cannabis cultivators, and those who remain have no choice but to fight, Smith said. Any citizen would fight back against getting shut down.

Megan and Brett Gonsalves, co-owners of Rolling Hills Bookkeeping, represent about 160 clients who include 140 pot farms in Calaveras County.

“We’re going to lose a lot of business,” Brett Gonsalves said Thursday, sitting outside their office with clients. “Eighty-five percent of our business is in Calaveras County. So this ban is a bad decision all around. County revenues, what it does to legitimate businesses, the economic impacts.” 
The Gonsalves helped prepare a report last year that showed cannabis cultivation contributed a total output of $339.2 million to the county economy in 2016.

The bookkeepers have not joined any legal actions yet, Brett Gonsalves said.

“We may have to,” he said. “We have to protect our family and our business.”

Megan Gonsalves estimated that in the past 24 hours she’d heard from more than 50 growers who are concerned about the way forward now. Impacts from the ban will include abandoned properties, layoffs and bankruptcies. But many growers are not giving up, Megan Gonsalves said.

“People are calling here and saying ‘This is what they did, now what do we need to do to protect our businesses?’” she said. “This did not come as a shock. We’ve been watching them kick the can for the past year. I was surprised Tofanelli dug his heels in so deep on 100 acres. Garamendi and Oliviera wanted 20-acre minimums. In any other ag business that’s reasonable.”

There are some pot farmers who are going to leave but the majority will stay and fight, Megan Gonsalves said.

“Our clients aren’t just names on paper,” she said. “They’re friends and family. This is a tight-knit community. Right after the Butte Fire so many of these people came together. They can do this again, even against a ban by two guys.”

Jason Hauer with the Calaveras Cannabis Legal Defense Fund met with multiple growers Wednesday and accepted cash donations from several. He met with members of the defense fund board of directors and they took part in a conference call with a lawyer to discuss strategy.

“This is not a fight that we wanted,” Hauer said. “This is all so unnecessary. So unthinkable. Calaveras County decided to shutter 500 local businesses, many of which have been operating in harmony with their neighbors in Calaveras for decades. It should be no surprise that many will fight for their family farms.”

Last month, two registered cannabis growers in Calaveras County, Andrew Greer, of Golden State Herb Inc., and Adam Ray, filed a class action claim for refunds of Measure C cannabis taxes against Calaveras County and the county tax collector-treasurer. Calaveras County Measure C was enacted Nov. 8, 2016.

Crystal Keesey with Eastside Environmental, who used to work on cannabis farm permitting projects in Calaveras County, said Thursday she expected to have more information about the growers’ class action filed by Oakland attorney William Panzer.

Bob Bowerman with Calaveras NORML (National Organization for the Reform of Marijuana Laws) said Thursday his group is urging all growers to join the class action headed up by Panzer.

In addition, Bowerman said, if the county puts a regulatory ordinance on the June ballot, Calaveras NORML will stand their regulation initiative down and support the one on the ballot.

“If the county doesn’t put their regulations on the ballot,” Bowerman said, “we will and they won’t be able to stop us. . . . We think the county needs to learn bait and switch is not OK and when they do it, it will be costly.”

Contact Guy McCarthy at gmccarthy@uniondemocrat.com or (209) 588-4585. Follow him on Twitter @GuyMcCarthy.
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